Core Indicators Work Group

Minutes

April 30, 2008
11:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m.
By teleconference:
Susan Bondy, Sherri Deamond, Katherine Haimes, Dr. Lisa Hall, Shanna Hoetmer, Carol Paul, Mary-Anne Pietrusiak, Brenda Guarda, Julie Stratton, Peter Walsh and Brenda Wannell.
1.0 
Minutes of June 6, 2007 and September 28, 2007 approved
2.0 
Agenda approved with addition of:
4.1 Status of the Ontario Public Health Standards and Population Health Assessment and Surveillance Protocol

4.2 APHEO Updates

3.0 
APHEO website
The APHEO website has undergone substantial change and is now in a wiki-style. Content can be directly edited by people who have a user ID and password. You may find that your bookmarks no longer work. The advantage of this format is that it will be easier to change the indicators and keep them up to date.

Shelley Stalker, Katherine Haimes, Mary-Anne Pietrusiak and Ruth Sanderson are checking the website to make sure that the conversion worked properly and are sorting out processes for editing.
Input was requested from the group on who should have access to editing the indicators and what the processes should be. The group supported that only CIWG members and subgroup members should be able to edit the indicators. The approval process for publishing pages will need to be determined.

Simcoe uses CMS for editing their health statistics website.  Pages are created by one person, then it goes to the person working on the page (e.g. epidemiologist), and then to communication team. Pages need to be checked and approved before publishing. There are different levels of permission and only certain people have publishing rights. Page templates exist so that everyone uses (same headers, font, etc).
Decision was made that work group and subgroup members would have editing privileges to the Core Indicators pages. Processes to be determined.

4.0 
Core Indicators PHAC (CIP) Project – Update

The written confirmation regarding PHAC funding was received in February, and the funds for the project were received in April. The CIP Steering Committee members are Mary-Anne Pietrusiak, Jason Garay, Julie Stratton, Lindsay Whitmore, Shanna Hoetmer, Brenda Guarda and Joanna Oliver.  
The project manager position was posted and there were 11 applicants. Of the applicants, four were selected for interview, but three of those selected withdrew from the competition. Only one was interviewed. The position has been re-posted (on APHEOlist) with an application deadline of May 9. We need to circulate as widely as possible to get a good range of candidates.
The person would be housed in Durham (with a computer, office equipment, etc.) through an agreement with alPHA, but we could set up the agreement for elsewhere if there was a need.  If anyone is interested in housing the individual at their health unit, contact Mary-Anne.
If the competition is not successful, options for approaches will need to be considered (e.g. specific contracts (not ideal)).

Contact Mary-Anne with any ideas about the position 
4.1 Status of the Ontario Public Health Standards (OPHS) and Population Health Assessment and Surveillance (PHAS) protocol


Work is continuing on the OPHS and PHAS protocol. The release of the Standards is expected at end of this year (2008) or early next year (2009). The PHAS protocol is going through its final draft. Mary-Anne is the co-chair. The Core Indicators are referenced in the protocol… “Boards of Health should use standardized indicators such as those developed by APHEO…”  This puts onus on the Core Indicators to have the indicators in good shape by end of next year. All of the indicators will need to be changed to reference the OPHS instead of the Mandatory Programs.  
Decision was made to take out references to draft mandatory and add a section to each indicator on the Ontario Public Health Standards during revisions.

Once the OPHSs are finalized, reference to the Mandatory Programs can be removed.
A template will be developed so that it will be common to all indicators.  The template will be made in the next few weeks and sent to all members.

4.2 APHEO Updates
For APHEO meetings, Joanna Oliver has developed a template for how the different groups should be reporting updates so that it is consistent. In addition to the update from the working group, she has asked that each subgroup report their updates at the APHEO meetings.

Mary-Anne will send blank template to each chair, who in turn can fill in their subgroup update information (for Friday’s meeting).
5.0 
Sub-Group Updates

5.1  Smoking and Cancer Screening Sub-Group (Brenda Guarda)
· Last met on April 2

· Smoking Status indicator is ready for review
· Brenda will send to CIWG for comments by email

· Jane Hohenadel has resigned from group and Sue Bondy has tentatively agreed to take on her indicators
· Cancer incidence and mortality—there has been a lot of discussion on codes for cancers. There is no consistency in the codes used by CCO, StatsCan or Health Canada. Beth has been doing a lot of work to determine which codes we should go with and is working though the revisions

· Question about the cancer indicators and what the rationale was for choosing them? They are from the Mandatory Programs objectives (e.g. oral cancer) —we should relook at them in light of new Ontario Public Health Standards.

· Question from the subgroup regarding whoever is hired to work on CIP project. Is there anyway that they can access historical information on the indicators, including previous versions of the indicators? We should consider documenting processes and how we document the decisions that we have made. Project manager should review existing documentation (minutes, etc.).
· Group is continuing to work on draft indicators. Each person has been assigned a draft indicator.

· Check on CMS status prior to next meeting (May 7).
5.2  Healthy Eating and Active Living Sub-Group (Shanna Hoetmer)
· Last met on April 7
· Since the last meeting the HEAL Subgroup has tried to recruit some additional public health epidemiologists, since two members have resigned (Deborah Moore, Mamdouh Shubair). Sujitha Ratnasingham from TPH responded to the APHEOlist post and attended the last meeting.

· Shanna to send Sujitha’s contact information to Mary-Anne for the member list.

· The HEAL Subgroup has prepared recommendations related to four indicators: Adult BMI; Fruit and Vegetable Consumption; Physical Activity Index; and Physical Activity Frequency. The recommendations are in the form of a summary sheet affixed to a revised version of the indicator and most are ready for distribution. The group is wondering about the process for soliciting feedback from experts in the field and the CIWG? For indicators where there are no major changes the indicators can be circulated to the experts in the field and the CIWG at the same time.
· Feedback was received from Brenda Wannell at Statistics Canada regarding the inclusion/exclusion of not stated. Based on her feedback, no decision was reached as to how these respondents should be treated.  Documents are being prepared by Statistics Canada and this is one of the proposed deliverables of the CIP PHAC Project.
· Brenda will circulate information that is being added to the Health Indicators website on non-response.
· For the section data sources, only MOHLTC is referenced (no branch or division names).
· Next meeting May 12
5.3  Reproductive Health Sub-Group (Mary-Anne Pietrusiak)
· Have not met since September
· Basic documentation and revision to the indicators was needed
· Therapeutic Abortion (TA) query: The revised TA query provides data by municipality for 2001 to 2006. You can enter your health unit and it will provide information to the postal code level. Will be useful for mapping and neighborhood level data for teen pregnancy. Mary-Anne has created a summary Excel spreadsheet with a pivot table for TA data for Ontario and municipalities from 2001 to 2006. She can share that with other health units on request.
· HELPS and the TA query match quite closely, but there are a few discrepancies. Especially for 2001 and 2004 when a clinic did not do complete reporting. HELPS numbers are higher because they were adjusted. It does not make a huge difference for the most part at the local level, but for Ontario in 2001 there were 663 fewer cases from the TA query and in 2004 over 1600 fewer.  In terms of teens, the undercount was 80 and 22 for 2001 and 2004, respectively. It will probably differ from health unit to health unit. Overall, the TA query will be the way to go for most health units.
· Fetal Losses query: The query has been pretested and suggestions have been provided to the Ministry. Not included in the teen pregnancy definition yet.
5.4  Infectious Diseases Sub-Group (Sherri Deamond)
· Have not met since prior to Sherri’s leave. Sherri is taking over the lead from Brenda Coleman.
· All of the indicators have been completed except congenital infections. The indicators are being prepared for review.
· There will be a call for reviewers once the template is complete.

5.5  Leading Causes Sub-Group

· Need to get spreadsheet that has Leading Cause Categories onto the website.  At least one code may not be correct, so this should wait until this has been confirmed.
6.0 
Next Meeting will be by teleconference on June 11, 9:30AM to 11:30AM.
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